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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, October 21, 2008, Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.  A quorum was present.
Members Present: Arizzi, Bolick-Floss, Bond, Butler, Canon, Cheyne, Faulk, Flashman, Gleason, Goodman, Harrington, Haynes, Howe, Knox, Kornreich, Larson, Marshall, McElwain, Mortazavi, Moyer, Nowak, Perryman, Powell, Reiss, Schwetman, Shaeffer, Snyder, Virnoche, Weissbart, Yarnall, Zoellner.
Members Absent:  Coffey, Gunsalus, Richmond, Rizzardi, Pereira.
Proxies:  Kornreich for Zoellner, Cheyne for Thobaben, Moyer for Larson after 5:30 p.m.
Guests:  MacConnie, Ayoob, Hopper, Snow, Mullery, Dashiell, Burges.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of October 7, 2008
M/S/P (Cheyne/Schwetman) to approve the minutes of the meeting of October 7, 2008 as written, with one no vote.
Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair   
Proxies were announced.
The Faculty Awards Committee needs three more faculty members.  If senators are interested they should contact the Senate Office.  It was asked if lecturers are eligible to serve on the committee.  It was not known.  

Chair Mortazavi attended the Campus Senate Meeting on October 9 and his written report is included in the packet.  

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members
Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair Kornreich):  The committee is discussing several items, including membership of the UFPC (currently there is no requirement for the UFPC to have representation from all colleges).  Chair Kornreich welcomed input from senators on whether or not they feel there should be a requirement to have representation on the UFPC from all colleges.  Since the Faculty Affairs Committee meets on Friday, after the deadline for the packet, it is not possible to submit a written report for the packet.

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Moyer):  The committee continues to work on the resolution on improving student writing and is making progress.

Student Affairs Committee (Chair Schwetman):  The committee is continuing to work on the review of the standardized core evaluation form.  Survey results are coming in and will be reviewed next week.  The committee is also working on a possible campus policy on email for student use.

University Curriculum Committee (UCC) (Senator Powell):  The UCC is close to having a full committee now with the newly appointed members.  The committee is meeting every week and working on outcomes assessment for GE areas.  The committee plans to discuss what a new model of curriculum oversight would look like and what kinds of priorities should be involved in developing a model.

California Faculty Association (CFA) (Benjamin Shaeffer):  There were no raises on July 1, 2008 because the Compact with the CSU has not been met.  That means the administration can re-open negotiations .  Negotiations on the Contract will be renewed, with the first meeting scheduled for November 7.  A CFA committee will be meeting with CFA counsel on November 3 to discuss the proposed Intellectual Property Policy and will have comments to forward after that.

Academic Affairs (Interim Provost Snyder):   A Curriculum Oversight Committee has been constituted and will be meeting soon.  Members of the committee include representatives from the Educational Policies Committee, the University Curriculum Committee, a couple of faculty with department chair and college curriculum experience, the Vice Provost for Academic Programs and Undergraduate Studies, and the Registrar.  The Research and Graduate Dean search committee is close to finalizing the job announcement.  The system is close to finalizing an implementation  document on “Access to Excellence” which will include actions and recommended benchmarks.  This will be forwarded and taken seriously, so the Senate will want to keep apprised.

The Keeling & Associates report will be forthcoming shortly.  It is not know when the budget consultant’s report will be received.

It was clarified that the recommended benchmarks in the system’s implementation report for Access to Excellence referred to above are for the purpose of measuring progress on the series of goals and outcomes included in the strategic plan.  This is not the same as the campus effort regarding institutional research.  HSU has hired a firm that specializes in institutional research for higher education institutions to help benchmark Humboldt and develop a set of comparison institutions.  
Interim Provost Snyder reported on recent budget discussions.  The CSU has been asked to reduce what was agreed upon in the May revise; somewhere between $30 and $33 million dollars.  This may not significantly impact HSU, because the campus’ budget was based on the January budget, which was less than what was approved for the May revise.  Preliminary evidence indicates that revenue projections for the State are serious flawed.  It looks like there will be significant shortfall in revenue this fiscal year.  State agencies are beginning to do some contingency planning as a prudent measure (they have not been asked to do so by the State).  The contingency planning involves a 3%, 5%, or 7% mid-year reduction.  The Chancellor’s Office feels that it would be prudent for the CSU to also develop a contingency plan, even though it has not been asked or directed by the State to do so.  HSU is in the preliminary stages of discussing what a contingency plan would look like for a mid-year reduction.
TIME CERTAIN:  4:15-4:30 – Open forum for the campus community (see Procedures for HSU Academic Senate Open Forum at www.humboldt.edu/~acadsen)
Senator Goodman read aloud the following letter from Professor Rosamel Benavides-Garb, who was unable to attend the meeting due to his teaching schedule.  Copies of the letter were distributed to the members of the Senate and guests.  

Members of the Senate:

Thank you for providing this opportunity to present a concern and a request regarding the final results of the prioritization process. After talking with several faculty members in my department as well in other colleges, I am certain that I am voicing a collective concern.

The prioritization review and ranking process is beginning now and will conclude with a final task report to the Provost on February 28,2009. From this point on it is a mystery what will happen with this process as no guidelines have been disclosed by anyone. As far as we know, the Interim Provost will take this report only as a recommendation and therefore, has the final decision concerning the future of our programs and, as a matter of fact, his decision will also impact the future of our entire institution at large.

Never before in the history of our institution has a single person held such immense power.  Never in the history of our institution has a single person determined the fate of the institution in this fashion. This is of deep concern.

This concentration of power seems to have been conceived by a new administrative ideology that seeks to increase centralization, as if it did not already exist, as a solution to the ongoing challenges and shortcomings of the so-called decentralized culture of our institution. The premise of this ideology must be discussed critically. We all understand the benefits of centralization as a coordination of efforts, coherence, and efficiency, but these processes can be undoubtedly consultative and democratic in nature. Any other form of centralization of power, mainly in the hands of a single person, is authoritative and non-democratic in nature. Our institution, as a public institution of higher learning, must function and model democratic processes as a core value. This is certainly another premise we must critically discuss as well.

Consequently, to voice ongoing serious concerns from a number of distinguished professors, I would like to request that the Senate immediately initiate a process of inquiry, consultation, and recommendation regarding the handling of the final report results generated by the Prioritization Task Force. As active members and stake holders of this institution, we should create an authentic consultative and democratic process in the redesigning of Humboldt State University not only to resolve current budgetary challenges, but most importantly, to best prepare our students to work collaboratively on solutions to the 21st Century challenges we all face.

Most sincerely,

Professor Rosamel S. Benavides-Garb, Chair

Department of World Languages and Cultures
Discussion:

· Senator Moyer responded that there is a subcommittee of UCC, including members from the Educational Policies Committee, that is working on a procedural document for what is going to happen next after the prioritization task force report.  The subcommittee is close to having a final version to present to the Academic Senate.

· Interim Provost Snyder agreed that the prioritization process has been rammed down people’s throats.  But after the initial decision was made, the development of criteria and a process for prioritizing academic programs was turned over to the faculty.  However, the task force did not make a recommendation on the entire process and the Provost is also uncertain as to what is supposed to happen once he receives the final report.  It is understandable that some will jump to the conclusion that the Provost will do whatever he wants with the report.  However, he has talked to the UCC and to the Educational Policies Committee and asked them to form the group that is working on a recommendation of how the process will go forward once the report is received.  It has been a consultative process so far.
Senator Goodman noted that he will relay the information back to Professor Benavides-Garb.
· It would be helpful to know who the subcommittee members are and how that committee is distributing draft work for consultation outside of the committee.  It would be useful to know if the work will be vetted in other areas besides the Senate.  The committee would welcome direction from the Senate on where the document should be vetted.  Members of the subcommittee are:  John Powell, Cindy Moyer, Christian Itin, Eric Van Duzer, Jená Burges, and Dale Oliver.  It was suggested that this information be shared at the chairs meeting on Thursday.  The Provost will bring the document to the Senate Executive Committee, since the Senate is the policy recommending body of the faculty.

· It is tentatively on the UCC’s agenda, to see how the UCC is involved in the plan.
· It was noted that chairs would probably like to see the document to comment on.

Tony Snow, CFA intern, spoke to the Senate about the upcoming election and the students’ “Getting Funky with the Vote” effort.  People are needed to drive vans of students, faculty, and staff to the voting polls.  Sign-up sheets were passed around.  

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members (Continued)
Student Affairs (Vice President Butler):  The annual Dialogue on Race will be held on October 31-November 9.  Details are available on the Student Affairs web site.  A grant was obtained to fund the key note speaker,  Frances Kendall, on November 1.  She will also conducting workshops for faculty and staff.  October 25 is the Fall early admissions program.  This program brings high school seniors to campus and admits them on the spot (if qualified).  Orientation program staff have been working with department chairs and academic advisors and have selected three days for freshman and new student orientation for summer 2009.  Advisors indicated that they wanted more concentrated, centralized time for orientations.  The following dates were chosen in consultation with the Provost and the Dean’s Council:  June 18-19, June 25-26, and July 9-10.  This will concentrate all of the freshman orientations in a two and a half week time frame.  The AVP for Enrollment Management search committee is in the process of reviewing applications. 

All the impediments have been removed for the zoning for the construction of the new housing program, approved by the Board of Trustees.  It is hoped that groundbreaking will take place within the next two weeks.  The new apartment complex will be on the old soccer field.  The new complex includes a replacement for the soccer field which will have all-weather turf.  It was noted that the new field may not be large enough for rugby.  

Chair Mortazavi reported that Vice President Coffey will be presenting a program on campus building projects at a Senate meeting in early November.

Associated Students (Beth Weissbart):  A.S. registered 721 student voters.  About 12,000 were registered CSU-wide.  CSSA is working on a system-wide shared governance policy with the Chancellor’s Office.  A.S. will vote, at its next meeting, on a resolution in opposition to the reorganization of the student union.  AS does not want student union assets transferred to the new Enterprise board.  The University Center board is meeting to vote on the matter on November 3.  If the AS resolution passes, it will be forwarded to the Academic Senate.  
Senator Flashman, a member of University Center (UC) Board, provided some information on the proposed reorganization of the student union.  The President has asked the UC Board to divest the UC of about half of its assets and many of the operations connected with the Bookstore, Dining Services, and Center Arts.  These would be turned over to a new auxiliary called the Enterprise.  A new board for the Enterprise is currently being incorporated and does not have bylaws yet.  This proposal will be on the agenda for the next UC Board meeting.   
Chair Mortazavi noted that questions were raised last year in the University Budget Committee.  At that time the President indicated that the operation would remain “budget neutral,” i.e., it would not affect the State budget.  A question was raised as to whether the employees of the new Enterprise would become State employees.   It was clarified that the employees could be state-reimbursed, i.e., the auxiliary would pay the State to pay the employees.  But the employees would not become State employees.

A request was made for a description of the proposal.   Burt Nordstrom, Director of the University Center,  drafted the proposal.  It was suggested that the proposal is public information and should be available upon request.
What is the motivation for the change?  It would be helpful if the process could go slowly enough for people to be informed and spot any neglected issues that might arise and need discussion.
The Senate chair was urged to further investigate the issue and find out the facts in order to avoid further confusion and generation of misinformation.

1. DRAFT Intellectual Property (January 28, 2008) – First Reading (Faculty Affairs Committee)
The draft Intellectual Property Policy was forwarded to the Faculty Affairs Committee from Chris Hopper, Interim Dean of Research and Graduate Studies.  The Committee has reviewed the draft policy and is satisfied that is sufficiently protects the rights for faculty, students, and staff.  The Committee would like to have comments from the Senate before bringing a resolution back to the Senate.  CFA is currently reviewing the document as well and will be checking with their general counsel regarding any collective bargaining agreement issues in the document.  They will be looking at the definition of “extraordinary resources” in the draft document.  The Faculty Affairs Committee has proposed a replacement definition (included in Senate packet).  Agreement on the definition of “extraordinary resources” will be critical to the  implementation of the IP policy, as it will be part of determining the extent of the university’s ownership in certain intellectual property.
Discussion:

· The replacement language from the Faculty Affairs Committee is good and provides an important clarification of the definition of “extraordinary resources.”  The original definition is too limited, and makes faculty vulnerable to having something like a sabbatical considered to be an “extraordinary resource.”  
· It was noted that the amended definition includes similar wording to that found in IP policies from eleven other CSU campuses.

· A question was raised about the need for confidentiality referred to in the first paragraph on page 13.  Confidentiality should only apply to personnel matters.  It was clarified that this paragraph has to do with the release of information regarding patents and copyright and is designed to protect individual faculty members from having their trade secrets and other discoveries released to the public before they have established their ownership of the intellectual property.
· A committee at the statewide level is looking at IP policies and currently CFA is investigating related issues.  Each campus needs to have some flexibility rather than having one CSU-wide policy.  A broad set of guidelines has been created to be used as a basis for individual campus policies.  In addition, the procedures and groups involved in the review process will be unique to each campus, so individual campus policies will be more specific.

· Under “Faculty Creations” section d. (page 5) it was clarified that faculty members retain their ownership of distance education course materials and if the faculty member leaves the institution they still own the copyright.  Concern was expressed that the university receives a royalty free license to use the material.  The same concern was expressed regarding “Student Creations.”
· A problem with distance education courses in general is the transfer of material developed by one faculty member to another faculty member for the purpose of teaching courses.  It would be helpful to know the California law on this.
· What would be the appropriate university interest in distance learning materials, if not a license to use the materials?  It was suggested that the university and the faculty member should negotiate a mutually agreed upon arrangement, rather than just having a blanket statement in the policy.
· It was noted that the license is a royalty free license for use only, i.e., it has to stay the same way that it was originally designed.  Any changes could only be made with permission from the owner.  The faculty member owns the copyright, which means it could be distributed or sold elsewhere.  The license is limited, for use only, and only by HSU.  It is not an unreasonable request.   The faculty member gets the benefit of use by the university.  

· The difference with student creations is that the license not just for use, but is also a license to modify.  Students are paying to attend the university; their university should not be able to modify their creations.
· Under both faculty and student creations there is reference to “scholarly and creative publications.”  It was recommended that a different term, other than “publications,” be used throughout the document.
· If the university is supporting a student above and beyond what it normally would do, the university should receive some benefit and likewise for faculty.  It is reasonable to expect that the university would receive something in return for providing extraordinary resources to individuals.  By virtue of being employed and paid by the university, faculty, staff and students should be expected to give something back to the institution.

· There still needs to be more rights granted to students.

The Faculty Affairs Committee will return with a resolution for the Senate.

2. Discussion of 16-unit Cap – Bob Snyder
The 16-unit cap was implemented partly as a result of concern about having seats available for new students coming into the university after continuing students had already registered.  It was also intended to help prevent putting on too many classes during the tight budget climate.  The premise was that continuing students were signing up for more units than they actually would take.  Towards census they would drop a number of units.  The decision went through quickly and there was not broad consultation.  It has been implemented for one semester (Fall).  For the sake of consistency, it should probably be done every semester.  Before doing it again this Spring, the Provost invited the Senate to discuss and provide feedback.
The graph in the packet shows a comparison between the average student load with and without the 16-unit cap.  It shows that the two come together census, so that the overall average student load is not affected.  It does show that students were curtailed from signing up for units that they would later drop.  It appears to have been fairly successful.  And according to the Registrar’s Office and Admissions, it was a lot easier for new students to register for courses.  The second document in the packet provides details on the actual units over several Fall semesters.  Faculty from Natural Resources and Sciences have asked that the unit cap be changed to 17, rather than 16.  Given the mix of three and four and five unit courses, this merits consideration.  The Provost would prefer not to go to an 18-unit cap, as that would allow an extra three unit course on top of 15 units.

Discussion:

· It was noted that one department ended up cancelling majors courses because students assumed they could add majors courses later.  The department was so close to the cut-off for enrollment that it went ahead and cancelled classes because it had to; it had no choice.  And then there were enough students who would have filled the class if they had been allowed to carry what is there normal student load in their original enrollment.  The department had to scramble to find majors courses for students so their progress to graduation would not be slowed down.  In some cases, this was not possible.

· Students should not try to finesse the system and expect that courses will be there. Departments are not obligated to cancel classes early; that is a decision made at the college level.  Departments can hold off on cancelling classes until the first day or two of classes; if later than that, then the class will have to be paid for.  If it is very likely the class won’t be filled, then it should be cancelled earlier rather than later.

· Did this have the intended effect of providing seats for new students?  It would be interesting to spend as much time figuring out how to get students to increase their average student load by .5 units.  Based on a qualitative focus group with juniors and seniors in one department, it was reported that none had a positive experience and three fourths had negative experiences.  The seniors said that it was unfair that everyone got to sign up at the same time.  If the cap is used again, they would like to have seniors given priority when registration is opened up again.  

· Would it be as beneficial to regulate how many classes students could register for rather than how many units?  Students may not register for additional classes because of the cap.  Could seniors be excluded from the cap to ensure they get the courses they need for graduation?

· It would be helpful to have the process better publicized on the university web site and calendars, so faculty advisors can find it more easily.
· The Registrar reported that the unit cap did have a positive impact on registering new students.  The cap did help with new students finding classes, especially considering this Fall was the largest freshmen class in history.  The Banner system cannot limit the number of courses; it can only limit by units.  Increasing the cap to 17-units is reasonable and would still be successful for the new students as well as mitigating some of the issues for majors.  
· It will be seen in the future what strategies evolve between students and advisors and whether or not the intentions behind this will be subverted.  Raising the cap from 16 to 17 is reasonable.  Any larger change would be too disruptive to the process.

3. Report from Senate subcommittee meeting with President Richmond – David Kornreich
A subcommittee of the Senate (Mortazavi, Moyer, Kornreich, and Goodman) was charged to meet with President Richmond to discuss ongoing issues related to the Bill of Particulars.  Senator Kornreich reported on the subcommittee’s first meeting with the President.  
The intention going into the meeting was to communicate what the Senate discussed and agreed upon two weeks ago, i.e., that faculty should be involved earlier in the decision-making process and that they should involved in the solution-stage stage or the process rather than being asked to approve a solution.  During the discussions, it was agreed that the best outcome of the meetings would be a document that all sides could agree upon and sign, i.e., a statement of shared governance.

As a starting point, the group shared Senator Goodman’s proposed consensus model and suggested that the President read and consider it, and let the group know at the next meeting what parts of the document he agrees and/or disagrees with.

The meeting was cordial, but at the same time things were said without euphemism, in both directions.  
Did the group find out anything new, i.e., did the President express anything we haven’t heard before?  Are there things we can change and/or is he willing change?  There was discussion about the faculty’s frustration and perception that faculty opinion does not seem to be influencing decisions.  According the President, there have been several occasions where the faculty discussion and Senate deliberations changed his mind.  It was suggested that the President share this information in the future.  He also shared that he had made a mistake regarding the budget process a couple of years ago by allowing the vice presidents too much say and not listening enough to the faculty.  Hearing him say that he had made some mistakes was new.  

Not all members of the group felt comfortable in the meeting and for some the trust level is pretty minimal.  But at least the conversation has begun and will continue.
The next meeting is in November.

4. Communication and the Academic Senate – Michael Goodman
Senator Goodman discussed the document he drafted regarding communication and the Academic Senate.  There has been long concern among many faculty that the Senate does not represent the faculty at the university.  The document provides some ideas for how the Senate could be more representative of the faculty.

One current form of communication is the Senate minutes which are posted online.  In the past, faculty representatives on the senate have attended council of chairs meetings in the colleges.  But that is a significant investment of time, which individuals should be able to choose whether or not to make, or which could be coordinated among the representatives of each college.  

Senators are elected by members of the college, not by the department chairs or the departments.  Senators need to communicate with the people they represent.  At college meetings the senate representatives are not even introduced; it would be helpful if they were more visible at the college level.  The colleges are artificial in terms of size, etc.  It may be difficult for representatives to think of themselves as representing such a large and diverse group of people.  This could be looked at constitutionally.
Department chairs are a good mechanism for disseminating information to the faculty in the college.  The council of chairs meeting is a good place for getting reports and announcements from the senate.  However, chairs need to report back to the faculty in their departments.
There is no other efficient way to do this; it is hard enough as it is to get faculty to run for election to the senate.
Communication can always be improved.  The Senate has been discussing communication problems going upward, but there are also communication problems going outward.  It is difficult to know who a representative’s constituency is, when elected by the college.  The idea of meeting with department chairs is a good one.  While the minutes are available, they are dense and not necessarily a good way to communicate to those outside the Senate.  Maybe once a semester or so, a Senate newsletter could be sent out via email to all faculty, updating faculty on what the Senate is currently doing, what is on its future agenda, and invite colleagues to attend Senate meetings.  
There also needs to be communication coming back to the senators, i.e., feedback on issues, etc.  Currently, there is no direct or easy way to have the faculty communicate to the senators or to the chair of the senate.  Communication needs to go both ways.
At least one college has a newsletter that could be used as a vehicle for communication.  If faculty do not feel like they are being represented, they should run for the Senate.  

Perhaps there could be a simple process of sending an email of the issues before the Senate a week before each meeting, with links to the agenda and the web site, and names and email addresses of senators from each college.  An invitation for feedback could also be included.

Structure needs to facilitate the communication but online structures may not be the best mechanism for reaching faculty.  There is dissent at Senate meetings; how that translates into percentages of dissenting opinions among constituencies is unclear.  An additional college meeting during each semester might help facilitate more conversation among faculty.

General Faculty President Powell noted that he has been spending time away from his department and has been meeting and talking with faculty members, including new faculty members.    
In the past, summaries of the Academic Senate’s activities were sent out on a regular basis.   There is definitely a communication problem.  There are a lot of different constituents and everyone is overloaded.  Workload and financial issues are major concerns, and faculty feel that these issues are being ignored by the Senate.  Faculty members without tenure are fearful of speaking out.  Lecturers (ca. 200 on campus) have only one seat of the Senate.  Many lecturers are not welcome at department meetings and have no avenue for communication.  The Senate is not held in high esteem on campus, largely due to communication problems.

A representative is responsible to his/her constituents.  This requires actually going out and soliciting information from constituents, rather than just sharing information from them.  Representation is not a passive activity; it is an active responsibility.  Faculty view the Senate as an exclusive club, as separate and alienated, because the members of the senate are not fulfilling their responsibilities are representatives.  Senators could create a different perception of the Senate by actively soliciting input from colleagues.  That is what a representative should be doing.  If that responsibility isn’t taken seriously, then people shouldn’t be serving on the Senate.

It would be nice to hear from the faculty.  They have had an opportunity for the past four years with the open forum.  There have been few who have come to address the Senate.  The open forum is a good mechanism, but we still need to promote this to the faculty.  We have not done so yet; it needs to be promoted by all senators.

Regardless of whether or not we have the open forum, people should be able to count on their representatives to speak up for them.
5.  Proposed agenda items from the University Executive Committee – discussion and brainstorming of  items 6 and 7; discussion of the General Faculty’s Constitution   
A list of proposed agenda items for the Academic Senate was developed last spring by the 

University Executive Committee in response to a request from the Senate Executive Committee.  

The Senate Executive Committee began discussing the list and would like feedback on items 6 

and 7.  
After attending the campus senate chairs meeting Chair Mortazavi reported to 

the Senate Executive Committee that some re-configuration of Senate representation might be 

useful to consider, given that there are few faculty volunteering to serve.  On several CSU 

campuses the Senate Chair also serves as a Statewide Senator.  This might help facilitate having 

the local senate be better informed about activities at the statewide level.  Also, HSU is one of 

the few campuses that has a General Faculty President as well as a Senate Chair.  It was 

suggested to the Senate Executive Committee that the bylaws and constitution could be 

changed to make the General Faculty President the Senate Chair.  Senators were encouraged to 

share other ideas for possible reorganization, etc.

It was suggested that senators take look at the Appendix E in the Faculty Handbook, which is 

the Constitution of the General Faculty, and consider to what extent the General Faculty 

officers help to serve as faculty voices and whether or not positions could be combined in a 

way that would not reduce the strength of the faculty voice.

Combining the Senate Chair and Statewide Senator positions might reduce the level of 

participation of the Statewide Senator, because of the workload.  It might reduce HSU’s level of 

participation at the statewide senate.

It would help to make service in faculty governance positions more rewarding, i.e., faculty

 should feel like they are making a difference.  There are a number of positions that could be 

opened up to a broader constituency, especially long-term lecturers.
Regarding agenda item number six; the UEC could brainstorm ideas for reinforcing faculty for 

doing service.  It was requested that these comments be relayed to the UEC.

Senators were asked to continue to review the entire proposed agenda list for further 

discussion at the next senate meeting.

M/S/P (Marshall/Powell) to adjourn.  The meeting adjourned at 6 p.m.


















